
Washington State leaders demand an extension of statutory 
reporting deadlines and $400 million to address continued  
2020 Census challenges. 

We Count Washington Our census. 
Our power.

CENSUS
2020

The Honorable Nancy Pelosi 
Speaker of the House 
United States House of Representatives 
H-232, U.S. Capitol 
Washington, D.C. 20515

The Honorable Mitch McConnell  
Majority Leader 
United States Senate 
317 Russell Senate Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20510

The Honorable Kevin McCarthy  
Minority Leader 
United States House of Representatives 
H-204, U.S. Capitol 
Washington, D.C. 20515

The Honorable Charles Schumer  
Minority Leader 
United States Senate 
322 Hart Senate Office Building  
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Speaker Pelosi, Leader McConnell, Leader Schumer, and 
Leader McCarthy, 

We, Community Leaders working across the State of Washington to ensure historically 
undercounted communities are counted in the 2020 Census, are writing in support 
of Representative Jayapal and the Washington State Congressional Delegation’s 
recommendation to “extend statutory reporting deadlines for apportionment and 
redistricting data and to allocate $400 million to address continued 2020 Census 
challenges and modify the deadline to transmit state populations totals to April 30, 2021.” 

The decision to prematurely end the Non-response Follow-up stage of the 2020 Census is yet 
another in a series of damaging political actions taken to disempower historically undercounted 
communities, especially Black and Indigenous People, Communities of Color, and Immigrant 
Communities. Despite the underfunding of critical testing and plan development phases of 
the operation, this Administration’s attempts to include a citizenship question on the 2020 
Census form, and the President’s Executive Order to exclude undocumented immigrants 
from the Congressional apportionment process, community-based organizations 
and leaders have worked tirelessly through pandemic-related delays and constant 
adjustments to the 2020 Census process to ensure that our communities are counted.
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Our State Legislature allocated $15 million to ensure a fair and accurate count. Philanthropy 
in the State of Washington has contributed more than $3 million to this effort. We, the 
signatories below, and the organizations we represent, stepped up to close gaps in 
community outreach and engagement left by an under-resourced Census Bureau. We 
leveraged our relational capital within communities to support the 2020 Census, and we 
informed and encouraged community members in good faith, based on the procedures 
and timelines communicated by the Census Bureau. 

And we have been very successful: Washington is currently one of only five states to 
surpass its 2010 Census response rate and has the 3rd highest self-response rate in the 
U.S. (compared to 21st in 2010). However, we have still only counted 69% of our community. 
That means more than three in ten households in our State have yet to be counted.

To prematurely end the Non-response Follow-up period of the Census now is to discard the 
investments and efforts of our community for a complete and accurate count, especially 
in rural communities. To politicize the 2020 Census and take this action contradicts its 
very purpose of inclusivity and representativeness shared by the Census Bureau and 
community-based partners. These actions devalue and diminish our relational capital in a 
way that will damage future census counts in 2030 and beyond.

To prematurely end the 2020 Census sends more than a clear message that we do not 
all count in this country. It diminishes and erases our communities and robs us of the 
resources and funding to which we are entitled. At a time in our nation when we are 
confronting our legacy of oppression and systemic racism, we ask: How can we begin to 
create opportunities for economic prosperity and progress in this country if we so callously 
deny the presence of the very people who live, work, and pay their taxes here? 

Right now, undercounted communities are facing unprecedented need. Beyond informing 
the resources communities receive for things they’ve already paid for, like safe housing, 
education, access to healthcare, and more, as our nation battles the spread of COVID-19, the 
2020 Census will determine how federal relief dollars are spent in our communities for the 
next 10 years. 

Counting only some of the people that call this country home systematically and effectively 
severs too many of our access points to resources we need to survive and thrive.  

This is a violation of the Constitution and our rights. 

We ask you to support our United States Congress Members’ recommendation to extend 
statutory reporting deadlines for apportionment and redistricting data and to allocate 
$400 million to address continued 2020 Census challenges and modify the deadline to 
transmit state population totals to April 30, 2021. 

We are asking you to prioritize the fairness, completeness and accuracy of the 2020 Census 
count over political maneuvering and gamesmanship.

We demand to be counted. 
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Rich Stolz
Executive Director
OneAmerica

Gordon McHenry Jr. 
President and CEO 
United Way of King County 

Óskar Zambrano Méndez 
Director of Civic 
Engagement & Advocacy
Latino Community  
Fund of WA

Memo Rivera
Vice President
SEIU 775

Hamdi Abdulle
Executive Director
African Community  
Housing Development

Susan Balbas
Executive Director
Na’ah Illahee Fund

Kamau Chege
Director
Washington Census Alliance

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Satpal Sidhu
Whatcom County Executive

Ebony Miranda
Chair
Black Lives Matter  
Seattle-King County

Richmond Johnson, Pastor
Mt. Zion Missionary  
Baptist Church
Director, Partnering for 
Youth Achievement (PYA)

Aneelah Afzali
Executive Director
MAPS-AMEN (Muslim 
Association of Puget 
Sound, American Muslim 
Empowerment Project)

Seth Fleetwood
Mayor
City of Bellingham

Lalita Uppala
Executive Director
India Association of Western 
Washington (IAWW)

Jeff DeLuca
Executive Director
Washington State 
Community Action 
Partnership

Dr. Gregory Christopher
President
NAACP - Tacoma Branch

Sharon Miracle
President and CEO
Yakima Valley  
Community Foundation

Mauri Ingram
President and CEO
Whatcom Community 
Foundation

Jane Hopkins
Executive Vice President
SEIU Healthcare 1199NW

David Bulindah
Executive Director
Wakulima USA

Dave Somers
Snohomish County Executive

Michelle Merriweather
President and CEO
Urban League of 
Metropolitan Seattle

T’wina Nobles
President and CEO
Tacoma Urban League

Greg Winter
Executive Director
Opportunity Council

Shouan Pan
Chancellor
Seattle Colleges

Sabah Randhawa
President 
Western Washington 
University 

Jorge Baron
Executive Director
Northwest Immigrant  
Rights Project

Alison Eisinger
Executive Director
Seattle/King County  
Coalition on Homelessness

Mayor Armondo Pavone 
City of Renton 

Laura Pierce
Executive Director
Washington Nonprofits

Kim Lund
Executive Director
Bellingham Public Schools 
Foundation

Elise DeGooyer
Co-Director
Faith Action Network
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Reverend Paul Benz
Co-Director
Faith Action Network

Kelly Hart
Executive Director
Allied Arts of Whatcom 
County

Faaluaina Pritchard
Executive Director
Asia Pacific Cultural Center

Joomi Kim
Executive Director
Korean Community  
Service Center

Mattthew Thuney
Communication Coordinator
South Fork Valley 
Community Association

Kristi Slette
Executive Director
Whatcom Family & 
Community Network

Susie Purves
Executive Director
Pickford Film Center

Licia Sahagun
Executive Director
Wild Whatcom

Mike Cohen 
Executive Director
Bellingham Food Bank

Yvonne Cartwright
Executive Director
Rebound

Maureen Fife
CEO
Tacoma/Pierce County 
Habitat for Humanity

Meg Quinlivan
Executive Director
YWCA Kitsap County 

Martitha May
Director and Founder 
Kitsap Mesa Redonda  
and KIAC

Waylon Menzia
President and Founder
South King Youth 
Engagement Coalition

Estela Ortega
Executive Director
El Centro de la Raza

Lyn Idahosa 
Executive Director 
FW Black Collective 

Davies Chirwa
Founder
Channel A TV 

Betsy Gross
Convener, 
Whatcom Undaunted 
Indivisible Group

Jim Cooper
CEO
United Ways of  
the Pacific NW

Markham McIntyre
Executive Vice President
Seattle Metropolitan 
Chamber of Commerce

Jodi Joyce
Chief Executive Officer
Unity Care NW

Mohammed Ismail
Program Manager
Somali Family Task Force

Jacquelyn Harris
Programs Director
PEARS - People 
Empowerment and  
Renewal Services

Sina Sam 
Co-Founder
Khmer Anti-deportation 
Advocacy Group of WA 
(KhAAG)

Bunthay Cheam
Core Organizer
Khmer Anti-deportation 
Advocacy Group of WA 
(KhAAG)

Dori Peralta Baker
Yakima County
Asian Pacific Island  
Coalition of WA

Martha Lucas
Co-Chair
Washington State  
Coalition of African 
Community Leaders

Ileana Ponce-Gonzalez,  
MD, MPH
Executive Director
Community Health 
WorkerCoalition for  
Migrants and Refugees

Rosario Reyes
Founder and CEO
Latino Educational  
Training Institute

Ophelia Noble
The Noble Foundation

Derek Rasheed
Southwest WA Communities 
United for Change 
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Ricardo Rodriguez
Our Place Nuestra Casa 
Multicultural Center

Caty Padilla
Executive Director
Nuestra Casa

Esteban Herevia
President and CEO
OutSpokane

Yoelin Connor
Executive Director
Organización 
Centroaméricana

Misa Murohashi Carter
General Manager
North American Post 
Publishing

Monisha Harrell
Board Chair
Equal Rights Washington

Steve Abels M.Ed
Executive Director
North Mason Resources

Solomon Berhane
Eritrean Association  
of Greater Seattle

Leslie Daugs
Bremerton City 
Councilwoman District 2

Leni Skarin
Co-President
League of Women  
Voters of Kitsap

Ann Strosnider
Co-President
League of Women  
Voters of Kitsap

Rebecca Judd
Library Director
Bellingham Public Library

Bereket Kiros 
Chair of Coalition of 
Immigrants Refugee  
and Communities of  
Color (CIRCC)
Chair of Washington African 
Media Association (WAMA)
Chair of COVID-19 
Community Response 
Alliance
 
Stanley N Shikuma
President
Seattle Chapter,  
Japanese American  
Citizens League (JACL)

Sally Tellekson
Executive Director
Kitsap Immigrant  
Assistance Center

Bridgette Hempstead
Founder and CEO 
Cierra Sisters African 
American Breast Cancer 
Organization

Robert Gelder
Kitsap County Commissioner

Charlotte Garrido
Kitsap County Commissioner

Cheryl Heywood
Executive Director
Timberland Regional Library

Kate Larsen
Director
Tacoma Public Library

Rev. Cruz-Edwin Santos
Hispanic/Latinx Ministeries 
PNW United  
Methodist Church

Rev. Shelley Bryan Wee, 
Bishop
Northwest Washington 
Synod, ELCA

Rt. Rev’d Gretchen Rehberg
Bishop
The Episcopal Diocese  
of Spokane

Rabbi Dana Benson
Director
Youth and Family Learning
Temple Beth Am

Dr. Jasmit Singh
Sikh Coalition
Bishop Rick Jaech
Southwestern  
Washington Synod
Evangelical Lutheran  
Church in America

Abbott Genjo Marinello
Chobo-ji Zen Community, 
Seattle

Michael Ramos
Executive Director
The Church Council  
of Greater Seattle

Sally Jo Gilbert de Vargas 
Interfaith Community 
Sanctuary

Rev. Lee Carney Hartman
Pastor
Snoqualmie United 
Methodist Church
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Alma Chacón
Executive Director
Community for The 
Advancement of  
Family Education

Zahid Chaudhry
Founder
People of Color  
Community Coalition

Michael Byun
Executive Director
Asian Counseling and 
Referral Service
Asian Pacific Islander 
Coalition of Washington
APIC King County Chair

Juan Fernando Luna
Interim Deputy Director
Entre Hermanos

Dr. Arthur C. Banks
President
Political Destiny

Dickson Njeri
Executive Director/  
Co-Founder
Wakulima USA  

Walter Kendricks
President
Ministerial Fellowship  
of Spokane

Farhiya Mohamed
Executive Director
Somali Family Safety  
Task Force 

Floribert Mubalama
Founder and  
Executive Director
Congolese Integration 
Network  

Gabriela Ewing
Executive Director
Hispanic Disability Support 
SWWA (Pasitos Gigantes)

Debbie Carlsen
Executive Director
LGBTQ Allyship

Claudia Zepeda
2020 Census Coordinator
La Casa Hogar

Eileen Yamada Lamphere
President
Japanese Americans Citizen 
League (JACL) Puyallup 
Valley Chapter 

Thyda Ros
Director 
Khmer Community of 
Seattle King County

Nancy Aguilar 
Communications and 
External Relations, 
Commission on  
Hispanic Affairs

Rev. Douglas Avilesbernal 
Executive Minister, 
Evergreen Association of 
American Baptist Churches 


